Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Airport Operations Committee

September 25, 2020
Minutes

A meeting of the SARAA Airport Operations Committee was called to order by Mr. Hume at 8:00 a.m. on Friday, September 25, 2020, via teleconference.  The meeting was conducted by teleconference due to the COVID-19 pandemic, and restrictions imposed by Governor Wolf and the Secretary of Health as a consequence thereof.  Members of the committee present were:



        Erik Hume, Chair
         Bennett Chotiner          


Also attending were Timothy Edwards (Executive Director),  Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), James Helsel (SARAA Board), James Gross (SARAA Board),  Carolyn Van Newkirk (SARAA Board), Stephen Libhart (SARAA Board), Nelva Wright (SARAA Board), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising and PR),  Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations & Security), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, Information Technology), James Aiello (Manager, Engineering), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant). 
Guests:  Rebecca Burk, Maggie McGahen (Delta Development)


   Angela McGowan (Pillar & Aught)
Minutes:  The minutes of the August 21, 2020 Airport Operations Committee were deemed approved.  

Delta Development:

Public Funding:  Ms. Burk reported on the public funding for the HIA Mini-Pumper, HIA Aircraft Rescue firefighting Vehicle Modifications, and the HIA First Responder Station Improvements.  
Capital Projects:
Airport Drive – Access to Expanding Air Cargo Operations:


Airport Drive and Landside Improvements:


Total Project Cost:  $11,697,750


Public Funding: (Represents 70% of total project costs)

Secured Public Funding:  $4,881,534



Pending Public Funding:  $3,298,238

Benefit-Cost Analysis/20-year analysis:


Employment Growth:  354 new employees


New Additional Cargo Revenue:  $70.2 million


Property Tax:  $4.5 million


Positive Net Benefit:  $22.1 million

Capital City Airport – Texaco Hangar/Former Terminal Improvements

Project Cost:  $1,205,130


Match Requirement:  50%


Submission:  August 12, 2020


Government Outreach:  Senator Mike Regan, Representatives Dawn Keefer, Stan Saylor,



and Cheryl Delozier, Governor’s Office-Secretary of Inter-governmental Affairs
General Aviation Airport Improvements:


Gettysburg Regional Airport:  Demolition of Existing Hangar


Franklin County Regional Airport:  Main Hangar Improvements

Marketing & Enplanement Report:

August seats were up 2% vs. July but remained 43% behind August 2019.  August passengers increased by 1% vs July but remain down 66% vs August 2019.  August’s average departing load factor decreased 1% vs July and was 42 points below August 2019.  MDT is serving about 38% of last year’s traffic—MDT recovery has been faster than the national average since May.  While 2020 YTD air cargo is down 5.2% vs. 2019, August was the third consecutive month of growth—up 2% vs August 2019.  August 2020 was the third consecutive month for cargo landed weight growth.  YTD landed weight is down just 2.6% vs 2019.  Cargo landed weight accounted for 44% of MDT’s August total.  YTD cargo share is 43%--up from 34% YTD in 2019.
Looking Ahead:   The revised 2020 forecast is for 320,000 enplanements at a load factor of around 59%.  320,000 enplanements would be 42% of 2019’s record level.  
GA Airports:  MDT Operations dipped 23% vs August 2019, while YTD operations are down 19.8%.   Avflight fuel sales are down 34% vs 2019.  CXY August operations were up 20% vs August 2019—the busiest month since September 2013.  YTD operations were down 14%.
Project Update:

Mr. Aiello reported on the following:  
Airport Drive, HIA:  Hempt Brothers has completed Phase 2 paving at the east and west ends of Airport Drive.  A final inspection will be scheduled, and punch list items completed prior to making final payment to the contractor. 

Rehabilitate Flood Dike, HIA:  The contractor has completed installation of the first row of concrete block protective mats along the base of the flood dike.  Installation of the second row has begun.   
Rehabilitate State Police Hangar, CXY:  The contractor is currently installing polyethylene film over the batt insulation on the walls and ceiling surfaces inside the hangar.  
FCRA Construct Parallel Taxiway, Phase 3 (paving & edge lights):  The contractor completed paving of the new taxiway on Thursday, July 30th.  The contractor has completed testing of the new taxiway electrical system, applied the final coat of paint to the taxiway markings and completed seeding and mulching.  A substantial completion inspection is expected to be held in early October.     
Projects in Design and Bidding:
Demolition of Buildings 26 & 96, HIA:   This project was advertised for bid on August 23rd.  A virtual pre-bid meeting was held on September 8th.  Bids will be opened on October 6th.
South Apron Construction, Phase 1, GRA:  Work continues on design and permitting.  The design consultant will present SARAA’s Land Development Plant to the Cumberland Township Planning Commission on October 8, 2020.  The project is scheduled to be bid in early 2021.  
DHL Express Cargo Aircraft Lease Agreement:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a Lease Agreement between SARAA and DHL Express to authorize the Executive Director to execute the Cargo Aircraft Lease Agreement.  DHL will bring a 737 to MDT for two turns a day, five days a week for the months of November and December.  They will use the space on a month-to-month basis until their operation ends.  They will pay landing fees.  Monthly rent paid by DHL will be $6,685.25.  DHL landing fees are anticipated to be between $26,000 and $32,000 for the two months.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  

Rite Aid Lease Amendment/Release of Liability:
Mr. Edwards reported that on January 29, 2020, the Airport Authority approved the assignment of the lease to Avflight, with the condition that Rite Aid Headquarters Corp. will guarantee Avflight’s performance under the assigned lease.  Rite Aid has requested a release of liability under the Second Amendment and Assignment and Assumption of Lease in connection with the proposed transaction between Rite Aid and Avflight.   Rite Aid proposes that the Airport Authority release Rite Aid from all tenant obligations under the lease from and after the date of the assignment to Avflight.  In consideration of the release of liability, Rite Aid will pay a fee of $25,000 to the Airport Authority upon full execution of the assignment agreement.  After consultation with SARAA’s legal counsel, it is recommended that SARAA agree to release Rite Aid from liability as it relates to the financial performance of the assignee from and after the date of assignment.  It is further recommended by SARAA counsel that SARAA should not release Rite Aid from its environmental obligations and that all liability relating to outstanding environmental issues is to be determined between Rite Aid and the assignee.  Discussion ensued.  SARAA legal counsel Angela McGowan was on the call to answer questions.
There were no objections to forwarding this to the full Board for approval.
Roadway Snow Removal Contract, HIA:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is award a contract to Four Seasons Property Services in the amount of $128,080 for snow removal on the HIA roadways and administrative parking areas. This agreement commences on November 15, 2020 and terminates on March 31, 2021.  The contract carries two (2) one-year options.  Four Seasons Property Services was awarded the roadway snow removal contract during the 2019-2020 snow season at a total cost of $147,920.  Bids were opened publicly on September 17, 2020.  Only one bid was received.  The bidders were required to provide a fixed amount per month in order to ensure that the contractor will dedicate the personnel/equipment to the work.  This contract is entirely paid by airport operating funds.  
There were no objections to forwarding this to the full Board for approval.
VIP Event:  
Mr. Edwards reminded everyone of the Trump Rally which is being hosted by Avflight on Saturday, September 26. The gates will open at 4:00 p.m. and President Trump speaks at 7:00 p.m.  Law enforcement is being provided by the HIA PD, Lower Swatara PD, Middletown PD, the PA State Police and the US Secret Service.  The Trump campaign is leasing a number of coach busses that will be used to transport attendees from the long-term lot.  The parking garage will also be open.  A parking fee of $10 will be charged to all vehicles entering HIA’s parking lots.  This event will not affect normal operations.
Adjournment:  Mr. Hume adjourned the meeting at 8:56 a.m.
Next Meeting:  Friday, October 28, 2020, 8:00 a.m., HIA
Respectfully submitted:

Timothy J. Edwards
Executive Director

Prepared by Camille Springer
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